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Purpose of this Report 

1. The purpose of this report is to set out the feedback received and 
recommend a way forward, following a five-week period of pre-publication 
consultation, about the future of Ampfield Church of England Primary 
School. 

Recommendation(s) 

2. That approval is given to the publication of a Public Notice to close Ampfield 
Church of England Primary School with effect from 31 August 2024.  

Executive Summary  

3. Following a request from the governing body, on 14 July 2023 a pre-
publication consultation on the future of Ampfield Church of England Primary 
School was approved by the Director of Children’s Services and the 
Executive Lead Member for Children’s Services. This consultation ran from 
29 September 2023 until 3 November 2023. Public meetings were held at 
Ampfield Church of England Primary School on 9 October 2023 and John 
Keble Church of England Primary School, on 10 October 2023. Ampfield CE 
Primary and John Keble CE Primary Schools are Federated. These 
meetings allowed parents and other stakeholders to put forward their views 
on the consultation directly to officers, offer alternate proposals and ask any 
questions. 

4. This report sets out the feedback from that consultation, analyses that 
feedback and recommends that, on balance, the best way forward in terms 



 
 

of the education of children in this area, is to close Ampfield Church of 
England Primary School and to expand the catchment area of John Keble 
Church of England Primary School to accommodate the current Ampfield 
catchment area. 

5. This report therefore seeks approval to publish a Public Notice to close 
Ampfield Church of England Primary School with effect from 31 August 
2024. 

Contextual information 

6. Ampfield CE Primary School is an 84-place primary school for pupils aged 
4-11 (12 children per year group). The school had 26 pupils on roll as of 
September 2023, two of whom live in the Ampfield catchment area. The 
school is currently operating a KS1 class of 7 pupils and a KS2 class of 19 
pupils. The County Council aims to provide local places for local children as 
far as is possible, to ensure schools can meet the demand from local 
communities and to reduce journeys to school. 

7. The new National Curriculum is a knowledge-based curriculum in which 
children are taught sequences of knowledge, which can present some 
challenges. Whilst teaching the national curriculum in mixed age classes is 
not unusual, teaching across more than one key stage, or across 3 or 4 year 
groups is both complex and challenging. This is made more difficult in that 
each teacher “stands alone” as they have no year group or even key stage 
partner with whom to work. Ofsted judged the school to be Good following 
an inspection in June 2018.  

8. Ampfield Church of England Primary School is federated with John Keble 
Church of England Primary School located in the village of Hursley 
approximately two miles away by road. John Keble Church of England 
Primary School is rated as Good by Ofsted following a short inspection in 
October 2017. This reinforced the previous Ofsted judgement of Good in 
June 2013. John Keble Church of England Primary School is also facing 
declining pupil numbers. There are 133 pupils on roll for the current 2023/24 
academic year against a capacity of 210 pupils (Published Admission 
Number of 30). 

9. A reduction in the birth rate nationally over recent years together with a lack 
of housing developments within the Ampfield catchment area has led to 
falling school rolls. Ampfield CE Primary School has one of the lowest 
numbers on roll in the county and has had a consistently low intake in recent 
years. The table below shows how the numbers in the school have changed 
over the past three years, with the total number on roll set to reduce further 
as the larger cohorts leave the school. 

 



 
 

  2020/21  2021/22  2022/23  2023/24  

YR  7  2  2  3 

Y1  1  12  2  3 

Y2  5  2  8  1 

Y3  4  5  2  6 

Y4  6  8  5  2 

Y5  4  6  11  2 

Y6  10  5  7  9 

Total  37  40  37 26 

10. Of the primary age pupils currently living in Ampfield, only two children 
attend Ampfield Church of England Primary. This indicates that many 
parents are already choosing a school other than Ampfield Church of 
England Primary for their children. It has historically been the case that for 
the school to be full it has needed to attract children from out of its 
catchment area. Of the primary school age children currently living within the 
Ampfield catchment area, eight chose to attend Cupernham Junior and five 
to attend John Keble Church of England Primary School.   

11. The pupil forecast for Ampfield Church of England Primary School shows a 
continued fall in pupil numbers based on the historic trend of recruitment for 
reception year pupils. The forecast which derives from birth and vaccination 
data shared by the NHS, suggests that there are a maximum of six pupils 
living in the catchment of the school over the next five years and historic 
patterns suggest that not all parents living in catchment will choose to send 
their child to the school. 

12. Several options have been considered in recent years to support Ampfield 
CE Primary School, including the Federation with John Keble CE Primary 
School, which was introduced in 2013, enabling the schools to share one 
governing body and leadership team. An alternative option would be 
academisation. It was concluded that the low number of families living in 
catchment and the low number of families making a preference for the 
school mean that concerns around the provision of education and the 
national curriculum would not be solved by conversion to an academy. It is 
also highly unlikely that a sponsor could be found due to the low pupil 
numbers and financial position of the school. 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

Finance 

13. The table below shows the budgetary position for the Ampfield CE Primary 
School up until the financial year 2025/26.  

 

Financial year  Number on roll  In Year position 
(+surplus / -deficit)  

£  

Cumulative position  
(+surplus / -deficit) 

£  

Balance from 
2022/23  

    +69,262 

2023/24  37  +20,103 +89,365 

2024/25  26 -22,860 +66,506 

2025/26  20 -38,044 +28,462  

 

14. The forecast assumes that the school will continue to run two classes each 
year.  

15. Set out in the table below is the budgetary position for the John Keble CE 
Primary School up until the financial year 2025/26.  

 

16. The forecast assumes the school will continue to run six classes each year. 
The Local Authority will continue to support the school with the on-going 
management of their budget, considering any future changes to the school's 
circumstances.  

17. Both schools receive a lump sum of £129,040 with Ampfield CE Primary 
receiving additional sparsity funding of £32,919. Future inflationary 
pressures, government funding and the actual pupil in-take into year R are 
the primary risks to the current forecasts for each school.  

Financial year  Number on roll  In Year position 
(+surplus / -deficit)  

£  

Cumulative position  
(+surplus / -deficit) 

£  

Balance from 
2022/23  

  
 

+98,139   

2023/24  151  -18,835  +79,304  

2024/25  132 -29,259  +50,045  

2025/26  119  -56,965  -6,920  



 
 

18. Assumptions have been made on the future number on roll, pay and non-
pay inflation based on the latest information available, and that both schools 
continue to run with their existing classroom structures.  

Performance 

19. In June 2018 Ampfield CE Primary School was categorised “Good” by 
Ofsted. This was the same Ofsted judgement that the school received in 
March 2014. 

20. Under previous inspection arrangements and when the curriculum 
requirements were different, schools have been able to provide what was 
then considered an acceptable level of education in a two-class structure. 
Given the current inspection framework and the knowledge-based 
curriculum, which requires key knowledge to be taught in sequence, 
maintaining the required standards has become a significant challenge. 

21. Hampshire Inspection and Advisory Service (HIAS) has supported Ampfield 
CE Primary School for over four years and will continue to support the 
school going forward. Subject inspectors have supported teachers and 
subject leaders with their curriculum development. Support has also been 
provided to leaders in coaching teachers to teach to develop their practice. 

22. The low number of pupils in the school presents leaders and governors with 
challenges around delivering the curriculum, effective leadership and 
management of the workload and wellbeing of individual staff. There are 
also implications for children of attending a school of this size, not least the 
social and emotional effects of a reduced peer group or, of being the only 
child in the school in a year group. Wider opportunities, such as participation 
in sports teams, requires a substantially larger cohort. 

Consultation and Equalities 

23. A pre-publication consultation was conducted from 29 September to 3 
November 2023 which included an on-line survey and two public meetings, 
one at Ampfield Church of England Primary School and one at John Keble 
Church of England Primary School. People and groups consulted included 
the parents of the pupils attending Ampfield Church of England Primary 
School and John Keble Church of England Primary Schools, the Member of 
Parliament, Parish Councils, local councillors, and Trade Unions (Appendix 
A).  

24. In total 41 responses were received from different sources including email, 
online survey and from the drop in events. Five responses were received via 
email (Appendix B). 34 responses were received via the online survey and 



 
 

two written at the drop-in events. (Appendix C). 21 did not support a closure, 
13 responses received were in support of a closure, three were unsure and 
four were not offering a view about the closure.  

25. The comments received during the consultation process are shared in full at 
Appendix B. Common themes are outlined below including commentary: 

- Comment: There is a lack of school places within the local area  

Response: There are some children on roll at Ampfield Primary School 
who struggled to obtain a school place elsewhere. Of the examples given, 
this was children in the upper year groups who had either moved into the 
area or changed schools. Due to falling numbers on roll, there are 
increasingly surplus places in local schools, particularly in the lower year 
groups. John Keble CE Primary School has spaces available in all year 
groups. 

- Comment: Ampfield offers a specialist education due to the small 
class sizes and mixed cohorts.   

Response: several people commented on how the school caters for 
children who cannot cope in larger settings and how the SEND support at 
Ampfield CE Primary School had enabled their children to thrive. There 
were concerns about the impact a closure would have on individual 
children with SEND. Ampfield CE Primary School does not specialise in 
SEND and is therefore not funded as such. Nor do the teachers have 
specialist SEND training, but it does have the teacher to student ratio that 
only comes with such a small school. 

- Comment: Having to move schools will have a detrimental impact on 
vulnerable children   

Response: concern was expressed about the impact on the current 
children on roll at Ampfield CE Primary School, and particularly those who 
are vulnerable or have SEND. The impact on Ampfield pupils could be 
reduced through the option to transfer to John Keble CE Primary School 
which is within the same federation, with the same headteacher and 
governing body and the same Christian ethos. John Keble CE Primary 
School is a small one form entry school with 210 places. Children who 
choose to seek a place at a different school will be fully supported by 
Hampshire County Council’s Admissions team and where required other 
specialist services. 

- Comment: If Ampfield CE Primary School does close, a SEND 
provision should be considered in its place   

Response: several comments were received suggesting that if approval is 
granted to close the school, then the building should be used to create a 
new SEND provision due to its size and location. Future use of the site, 
which is held by the Diocese, will be fully considered once a decision has 
been taken on the proposed closure of Ampfield CE Primary School. SEND 
will form a part of those discussions. 

- Comment: A local school is important  



 
 

Response: Hampshire County Council aims to provide local schools for 
local children. However, at Ampfield CE Primary School only two children 
currently attend from within the catchment area and pupil forecasts are 
such that this is unlikely to change over the coming years.  

- Comment: Money and fears of Ofsted should not drive the decision  

Response: several respondents questioned the justification for the 
consultation and suggested that additional funding and support be provided 
to Ampfield CE Primary School to enable it to continue. School revenue 
funding is determined by central government and the County Council is not, 
therefore, in a position to provide the school with long-term additional 
funding. The quality of education able to be offered is the concern. Yes, 
this is likely to cause concern in an Ofsted inspection too but this is not a 
driver for the proposal. 

- Comment: How will the staff be supported?   

Response: staff affected by a closure will be provided with redeployment 
support, in anticipation of them securing alternative employment in another 
Hampshire school.   

- Comment: One possibility would be for Ampfield to become a nursery 

Response: no potential use of the site, which is held by the Diocese, has 
been investigated while the consultation on potential closure is on-going. 

- Comment: The consultation event was poorly presented, with 
insufficient time and inadequate statistics   

Response: every effort was made to provide the community with an 
opportunity to comment on the consultation. This is a pre-publication 
consultation prior to seeking authority to publish a statutory proposal. The 
information shared at the public meeting focused around current and recent 
numbers on roll and accurately reflected the position at Ampfield CE 
Primary School. 

- Comment: The school has always struggled for numbers and the 
finances are not viable. Resources would be better spent elsewhere.  

Response: several respondents were in support of the proposed closure, 
commenting that the school does not appear financially viable. The 
consultation process outlined the financial pressure at Ampfield CE Primary 
School. Should the school close, the revenue funding would follow the 
pupils to their subsequent schools. 

- Comment: Children are not getting the education and opportunities 
that they would in a bigger school and staff and resources are too 
thinly spread  

Response: a number of comments were received suggesting that the 
number on roll at Ampfield CE Primary School could not provide children 
with the educational experience that they deserve.  

26. Some protected characteristics have been identified as equality impacts:  



 
 

- Age – A negative/low public impact has been identified for some children 
aged between 4 and 11 years as if the school were to close, the primary 
aged children would be required to attend an alternative provision. Parents 
and children may have to travel further to receive their education, though 
some will be eligible for School Transport. Moving to an alternative school 
will increase the opportunities for pupils to learn and play with children their 
own age. A negative/low impact has also been identified for staff members. 
Hampshire County Council’s Education Personnel Service will work with 
and support all members of staff in line with all appropriate policies, 
regardless of their age, to assist with finding alternative employment 
elsewhere if required.  

- Religion or belief - Ampfield School is a Church of England primary 
school with a religious characteristic. Some parents select this school as a 
preference due to this, so a negative/low public impact has been identified. 
The Local Authority and Diocese are reassured that there are two other 
such schools local to Ampfield, although these would need to be applied for 
in line with published arrangements and places cannot be guaranteed. It is 
recognised that staff employed in Ampfield Church of England Primary 
School may have chosen employment due to religion or belief and 
therefore the impact has been assessed as negative/low for 
staff.  Hampshire County Council’s Education Personnel Service will work 
and support all members of staff in line with all appropriate policies, 
regardless of their religion or belief, to assist with finding alternative 
employment elsewhere if required. 

- Poverty - The closure of Ampfield CE Primary School and the subsequent 
relocation of pupils to John Keble CE Primary School will not necessarily 
increase the overall use of the motor vehicle for the school run, and 
therefore cost of travel, as a majority of children are already travelling to 
school from outside of the catchment area. All children's eligibility for 
School Transport will be assessed in line with the School Transport Policy 
and all eligible children will be provided with School Transport assistance.   

- Rurality - It is proposed that the John Keble Church of England Primary 
School catchment area will be extended to incorporate the existing 
Ampfield Church of England Primary School catchment area, subject to 
future approvals. This has identified a negative/low public impact due to the 
rural nature of Ampfield Village. The closure of Ampfield CE Primary 
School can be mitigated by the proposed relocation of pupils to John Keble 
Church of England Primary School if parents wish to have their children 
educated at the school. School transport will be available for those children 
who are eligible for assistance. Each child’s transport eligibility will be 
assessed, in line with the School Transport policy, based on their home 
address and the school they attend.  

 



 
 

Legal Implications 

27. Any proposal that requires a school to close will need to consider the 
statutory guidance ‘Opening and closing maintained schools’ updated in 
January 2023. Ampfield Church of England Primary School is designated as 
a rural primary school as referred to in the Designation of Rural Primary 
Schools (England) Order. 

28. The guidance states that the Council should adopt a presumption against 
the closure of rural schools. However, this does not mean that a rural school 
will never close, but the case for closure should be strong and a proposal 
must be clearly in the best interests of educational provision in the area. 
When producing a proposal to close a rural primary school, the proposer 
must consider: 

the likely effect of the closure of the school on the local community;  

- the closure of Ampfield Church of England Primary School can be 
mitigated by the proposed relocation of pupils on roll in years 1-6 in 
September 2024 to John Keble Church of England Primary School if 
parents wish to have their children educated at that school. 
Alternatively, parents can apply for other school places at any time and 
those applications will be processed in accordance with the school’s 
published admissions policy. Parents of children who will be Year R in 
September 2024, could name John Keble Church of England Primary 
School as one of their preferences on their main round application 
form. 

the proportion of pupils attending the school from within the local community, 
i.e. is the school being used by the local community;  

- Ampfield Church of England Primary School is not the school of 
preference for the majority of its community. As of September 2023, 
only two children that were on roll at the school lived in the village of 
Ampfield.  

educational standards at the school and the likely effect on standards at 
neighbouring schools;  

- Running one class across three (KS1) or four (KS2) year groups, as is 
necessary currently to teach the 26 children on roll, impacts on the 
breadth of curriculum that can be offered at the school. As mentioned 
earlier in the report, this causes challenges for the teaching staff as 
they are having to cover multiple sequences of the curriculum 



 
 

simultaneously and is beginning to impact on the educational 
standards at the school. 

- The low number of pupils in the school presents leaders and governors 
with challenges around effective leadership and management of the 
workload and wellbeing of individual staff. There are also implications 
for the social and emotional effects of a reduced peer group or, of 
being the only child in the school in a year group. Wider opportunities, 
such as participation in sports teams, requires a substantially larger 
cohort. 

29. Closing Ampfield will have no impact on educational standards at 
neighbouring schools. John Keble CE Primary School, which is the 
proposed new catchment school for the Ampfield area, is rated Good by 
Ofsted. 

whether the school is now surplus to requirements (e.g. because there are 
surplus places elsewhere in the local area which can accommodate 
displaced pupils, and there is no predicted demand for the school in the 
medium or long term);  

- There are surplus places within the planning area and due to declining 
birth rates, the predicted demand for school places in the long term is 
low. Displaced children will have the opportunity to apply for a place at 
any other local school of their choosing.    

any increase in the use of motor vehicles which is likely to result from the 
closure of the school, and the likely effects of any such increases; 

- As of September 2023, only two in catchment children attend the 
school. This means that the other 24 children on roll attend from out of 
catchment and travel into Ampfield for school. The closure of the 
school would not therefore necessarily increase the use of motor 
vehicles.  

any alternatives to the closure of the school (including academy conversion, 
federation, or extending the school to provide local community facilities);  

- A number of alternatives have been considered by the local authority 
and diocese and it is concluded that the closure of Ampfield Church of 
England Primary School provides the best opportunity to stabilise the 
educational offer for children in Ampfield.  

- Ampfield CE Primary School is already federated with John Keble CE 
Primary School. Academy conversation was considered by the County 



 
 

Council and The Diocese of Winchester. It was concluded that the low 
number of families living in catchment and the low number of families 
making a preference for the school mean that concerns around the 
provision of education and the national curriculum would not be solved 
by conversion to an academy. It is also highly unlikely that a sponsor 
could be found due to the low pupil numbers and financial position of 
the school. 

- Future use of the site, which is held by the Diocese, will be fully 
considered once a decision has been taken on the proposed closure of 
Ampfield CE Primary School. Community use will form a part of those 
discussions. 

transport implications i.e., the availability, and likely cost of transport to other 
schools and sustainability issues;  

- Pupils living with Ampfield could be entitled to local authority funded 
transport if they are eligible under the School Transport Policy, to what 
becomes their nearest school should Ampfield Church of England 
Primary School close.  

the size of the school and whether it puts the children at an educational 
disadvantage e.g., in terms of breadth of curriculum or resources available; 

- The school currently has 26 children on roll therefore it is only 
operating two classes, one for Key Stage 1 pupils and the other for 
Key Stage 2 pupils. Running one class across three (KS1) or four 
(KS2) year groups impacts on the breadth of curriculum that can be 
offered at the school. As mentioned earlier in the report, this causes 
challenges for the teaching staff as they are having to cover multiple 
sequences of the curriculum simultaneously. 

the overall and long-term impact on the local community of the closure of the 
village school and of the loss of the building as a community facility;  

- No decision has been made about the future of the Ampfield Church of 
England Primary School site. The Diocese of Winchester holds the 
building and land and therefore any future use of the site would be at 
their discretion.    

wider school organisation and capacity of good schools in the area to 
accommodate displaced pupils;  

- pupil numbers in the planning area are forecast to reduce over the 
coming years therefore, it is anticipated that there will be places 



 
 

available at good schools in the area, including at John Kebel Church 
of England Primary School.  

Personnel Implications  

30. Staffing implications will be considered subject to the outcome of the 
consultation/representation period. This will be done in accordance with the 
framework for school closures outlined in the School’s Manual of Personnel 
Practice with a local procedure developed and consulted upon with both 
staff affected and trade union representatives. Staff affected by a closure will 
be provided with redeployment support, in anticipation of them securing 
alternative employment in another Hampshire maintained school or within 
the County Council. 

Admissions 

31. The number of pupils offered a place for Year R in September 2023 for 
Ampfield Church of England Primary School was four (against a PAN of 12). 
The number of pupils offered a place for Year R in September 2023 for John 
Keble Church of England Primary School was 15 (against a PAN of 30). 

32. The Year R main admissions round in Hampshire opened on 1 November 
2023, with a closing date of 15 January 2024. Parents and carers can make 
amendments to any application up to 15 January 2024. Any applications 
received after 15 January 2024, will be considered late applications. All 
applications will be processed in line with published policies.  

33. Children currently attending Ampfield Church of England Primary School 
and those who will still be on roll in years 1-6 in September 2024, could be 
accommodated at John Keble CE Primary School which has been agreed 
by the school. Parents can express preferences for other school places at 
any time and those applications will be processed in line with published 
policies.  

Transport 

34. Subject to the outcome of the consultation any transport issues arising will 
be managed in-line with the County Council’s School Transport policy. 

Conclusions 

35. That the Executive Lead Member for Children’s Services gives approval to 
proceed to the formal consultation stage with the publication of a Public 
Notice to close Ampfield Church of England Primary School with effect from 
31 August 2024. 



 
 

  



 
 

 
REQUIRED CORPORATE AND LEGAL INFORMATION: 

 
Links to the Strategic Plan 

 

Hampshire maintains strong and sustainable economic 
growth and prosperity: 

No 

People in Hampshire live safe, healthy and independent 
lives: 

Yes 

People in Hampshire enjoy a rich and diverse 
environment: 

No 

People in Hampshire enjoy being part of strong, 
inclusive communities: 

Yes 

 



 

EQUALITIES IMPACT ASSESSMENT: 
 

1. Equality Duty 

The County Council has a duty under Section 149 of the Equality Act 2010 
(‘the Act’) to have due regard in the exercise of its functions to the need to: 

- Eliminate discrimination, harassment and victimisation and any other 
conduct prohibited by or under the Act with regard to the protected 
characteristics as set out in section 4 of the Act (age, disability, gender 
reassignment, marriage and civil partnership, pregnancy and maternity, 
race, religion or belief, sex and sexual orientation); 

- Advance equality of opportunity between persons who share a relevant 
protected characteristic within section 149(7) of the Act (age, disability, 
gender reassignment, pregnancy and maternity, race, religion or belief, 
sex and sexual orientation) and those who do not share it; 

- Foster good relations between persons who share a relevant protected 
characteristic within section 149(7) of the Act (see above) and persons 
who do not share it.  

Due regard in this context involves having due regard in particular to: 

- The need to remove or minimise disadvantages suffered by persons 
sharing a relevant protected characteristic that are connected to that 
characteristic; 

- Take steps to meet the needs of persons sharing a relevant protected 
characteristic that are different from the needs of persons who do not 
share it; 

- Encourage persons sharing a relevant protected characteristic to 
participate in public life or in any other activity in which participation by 
such persons is disproportionally low. 

2. Equalities Impact Assessment: 

 



 

 



 

 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 

 

 

 

  



 

 
 

CLIMATE CHANGE IMPACT ASSESSMENTS  
 

Hampshire County Council utilises two decision-making tools to assess the 
carbon emissions and resilience impacts of its projects and decisions. These tools 
provide a clear, robust, and transparent way of assessing how projects, policies 
and initiatives contribute towards the County Council’s climate change targets of 
being carbon neutral and resilient to the impacts of a 2℃ temperature rise by 
2050. This process ensures that climate change considerations are built into 
everything the Authority does. 
 
Carbon Mitigation 
 
Due to the relocation of pupils, there may be an increase in carbon dioxide 
emissions as some pupils may need to travel by motor vehicle due to an 
increased distance and inaccessibility of the proposed new catchment school, 
John Keble CE Primary School. However, the relocation of pupils may mean that 
some are able to travel to school by active travel (walking, cycling, etc.) as they 
now live closer. This would therefore help to offset the additional carbon 
emissions produced from other pupils now having to used motor vehicles to travel.  
 
There may be carbon emissions that need to be mitigated but it is dependent on 
where current students on roll live in relation to Ampfield, and which school they 
subsequently choose to relocate to, should a decision be taken to close Ampfield 
CE Primary School. 
 
Should approval eventually be granted to close the school, the decision would 
support the strategic priority of ensuring people in Hampshire live safe, healthy, 
and independent lives is met. 
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Appendix D – Comments received after the consultation ended 

 


